Joint King and Pierce Counties Fire Chiefs’ Associations

Meeting Minutes

September 21, 2005

Kent Fire Department Station 73 

Call to Order
The September 21, 2005 meeting of the Joint King and Pierce Counties Fire Chiefs’ Associations was called to order by King County Fire Chiefs Association President Tim Lemon at 9:01 a.m.  Those in attendance from King County were:  Tim Lemon, Maple Valley; Walt Mauldin, Mercer Island; Art Larson, Renton; Ron Elsoe, Mercer Island; Dave Jones, Shoreline; Marcus Kragness, Shoreline; Bob Meyer, City of SeaTac; Tim Fuller; Mike Marrs, Burien; Jim Rankin, King County; Bud Backer, Woodinville; Al Church, Federal Way; Mario Trevino, Bellevue; Paul Witt, KCFPD 40; Tom Hearne, KCEMS; Greg Smith, King 44; Mike Mandella, Port of Seattle; Mike Gerber, Auburn, Dennis Johnson, Woodinville; Steve Marstrom, Black Diamond; Jim Schneider, Kent; Lee Sopitch, Eastside; John Fallstrom, Eastside; Jim Polhamus, King 26; Gregory Dean, Seattle; and Recorder Ingrid Fine, Maple Valley.  Those in attendance from Pierce County were: Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; James Jacques, Miltion FD; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD; Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; Randy Shelton, PCFD #18; Garry Olson, PCFD #23; Jody Woodcock, PCDEM; Tim Lenk, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Chuck King, State Fire Marshal’s Office;  Joe Quinn, Attorney; Mary Corso, Bates; Jim Anderson Bates; and Recorder Denise Menge.

Introductions were made around the room.  Tim Lemon welcomed everyone and thanked everyone for being here today.  A Pierce County Emergency Management vehicle is out back to tour following the meeting.

Approval of Minutes
KCFCA Meeting of June 15, 2005 – The minutes from the regular King County Fire Chiefs Association meeting of July 15, 2005 were approved as presented by a motion of Chief Walt Mauldin, seconded by Vice President Soptich.  MOTION CARRIED.

PCFCA Meeting of August 4, 2005 - It was moved and seconded to approve the minutes from the August 4, 2005 meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.

Treasurer’s Report
KCFCA, Art Larson – President Lemon reported on the monthly Treasurer’s report for July and August, which were approved as presented by motion of Chief Church, seconded by Chief Witt.  MOTION CARRIED.

PCFCA, Bob Black – Not present, no report was given at this time.

Committee Reports


EMAC – Church: Chief Church reported on the last EMAC meeting.  He stated that 
several presentations have been made to agencies regarding preparedness and utilizing an 
All Hazards Response.  Deputy Chief Fallstrom reported on the State Fire Defense 
Committee that met yesterday and discussed concerns regarding the following of NIMS 
nationally.  He reported that Dan Packer will be getting a letter out to the groups that are 
concerned and address getting the focus back into Emergency Management and Training. 
Chief Church reported that their Task Force One has returned from the relief efforts and 
that King County currently has twenty four Firefighters aiding in the Hurricane Katrina 
relief efforts. Jody Woodcock, for Steve Bailey, reported that the importance of getting 
more efforts made to be more focused on local hazards as well as natural disasters with a 
balance of preparedness for terrorism is being echoed around the country.

Homeland Security Equipment – Mandella: Chief Mandella reported on the Training 
and Exercise committee that he chairs and stated that he agrees that we need to focus on 
an All Hazard approach with Homeland 6 to include a five year plan including tabletops 
and drills to hone in on the basics of Incident Command. 

KC/PC Legislative – Witt/Church/Webb/Romines/Packer/Andren/McGovern: Not present yet.  This will be tabled for further in the meeting.

PC Audit Committee – Franz/Hale:  President Frank stated he has not seen anything in writing yet, but did receive an e-mail from Gary Franz that the audit had been completed.  It was moved and seconded to approve the audit.

PC Nominating Committee: President Frank stated that Paul Webb is not present to give a report.  This will be discussed at the next meeting.

Other Agencies


KC/PC OEM – Eric Holdeman, Steve Bailey: Nothing to report at this time.

KC/PC Fire Marshal – Jim Rankin, Wayne Wienholz: Fire Marshal Jim Rankin is not present, no report given for King County.  For Pierce County, Wayne Wienholz distributed monthly reports of incidents.  The burn ban is being monitored closely.  We are just now getting below the 20% fuel moisture levels.  It may be lifted in the next couple of weeks if we get the anticipated precipitation.  King County Chiefs Association President Lemon stated that it is agreed that there needs to be a more collaborative effort with Pierce County and DNR before placing a burn ban into effect and that it may be lifted in the next couple of weeks depending on the moisture density level.  fort between King County and Pierce County.  Wayne stated it has made it much easier to use DNR and their scientific approach to determine when to put a burn ban on.  Also, Pierce County has decided that once a burn ban is put on, it is left on throughout the summer.  It has alleviated a lot of confusion as to whether or not there is a burn ban on, etc.  President Lemon reported that the sub committee is looking into contacting Pierce County for input on the burn ban information.

Wayne Wienholz also reported that the Washington Association of Fire Marshal’s will be placing a newspaper article in the Sunday paper regarding candle safety, general fire safety as well as sprinklers and that there will also be handouts to the schools in Pierce County.  He also reported on the investigation on the marina fire in Gig Harbor recently has been completed.  It took four to five days with a team of three investigators to determine the cause, which was accidental, ignition of spilled fuel.  Man components of the motor were not marine rated.  It took a total of three weeks to finish the process and a total of 50 boats were lost.


County Fireworks Ban :  Vice President Soptich reported on the status of the 
countywide fireworks ban and that it has not moved forward at this time.  


President Lemon introduced several late arrivals to the meeting.  


KC EMS – Tom Hearne: Mr. Tom Hearne reported that King County has been gearing 
up to get an EMS Levy on the ballot that will go to vote in November of 2007 and will 
begin a pre stage development between October of 2005 and November of 2006. He also 
reported that the BLS part is going to be a big part of that and that the training, dispatch 
and strategic initiatives will be a process that has a lot of regional support. The steering 
committee consisting of Dr. Isenberg, Chief Church, Chief Dean, and Chief Trevino is 
overseeing the entire process. The second stage will be assembling the elected stake 
holders in the County with hopes to have stage 2 done by 2006. The steering committee 
is developing materials, white papers on the topics and issues at hand. Chief Church 
inquired about Helen Chapalis, the new Levy Planner whom has a great background in 
legislative issues and was hired by a unanimous vote and starts next Monday. President 
Lemon encouraged all to stay on top of the EMS Levy.

Division Reports


Operations – Lee Sopitch: Vice President Soptich stated that he did not have an 
Operations meeting last month, but will have one next week. 

President Merle Frank stated that an e-mail was sent out by Secretary Menge to the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association membership regarding the Tactical Operations drafts that need to be reviewed and approved.  He does not want to see this group be the hold up in getting them approved after all of the hardwork that has gone into updating them.  Please get on the web site and look at these drafts.  It was moved and seconded to approve the CISM section.  MOTION CARRIED.


Chief Gregory Dean entered the meeting.



Training – Michelle Defreece: Not present, no report given.
Fire Prevention – Bob Meyer: Chief Meyer reported that the Fire Stoppers program lost funding.

EMS – Jim Wilson, Mike Remmington: No report at this time.

USAR/HazMat – Al Church: Chief Church reported that the task force was activated and all teams are back now from the Hurricane relief efforts and that there is potential that there will be another activation depending on the severity of Hurricane Rita.

Police Chiefs – Mike Marrs/Painter: Nothing reported at this time.

Old Business


King County - Chief Mandella reported that he had met once with Mike Matlick whom is 
with the Washington State Patrol Training Academy at North Bend regarding introducing 
NIMS training at the State Academy. 
Pierce County – Chief Predmore reported that he attended the Region 4 Training Council meeting yesterday.  They have been struggling with getting a quorum for these meetings.  As the Chiefs Association, each department can have a representative at these meetings.  There are a lot of questions as to whether or not the funding will continue for this group.  Currently they have been operating on $10,000.00 in grant funding and have offered many training opportunities, i.e. Leadership 1, 2 and 3, 2 ISO classes, 2 FFI open test and 2 FF2 HazMat Ops tests.  Approximately 200 firefighters have cycled through training offered through Region 4.  If we can’t get the regional group supported through attendance, then it is going to end up going away.  You need to make sure that your departments are supporting this.  There is one (1) conference call per month that lasts approximately 20 minutes.  Alan Predmore and Andy McAfee have been attending to make sure Pierce County receives their share, but more representation is needed.

Andy McAfee stated he is still working on the IMT Teams.  Applications are coming in and they now have the ability for retired people to come back and volunteer in positions and then be paid when they go out on a mobilization.

President Merle Frank stated at the last meeting he asked for someone to volunteer for the Training and Exercise Committee opening.  He has volunteered Kelvin Johnson for this position.

New Business

Pierce County - Dic Gribbon stated that with the increased fuel and oil prices this year,  they are anticipating more smog and pollution problems and will be asking both counties who write land clearing permits to keep track of how many permits were written in the past year as well as keeping up on current status of air quality burn bans.  He encouraged everyone to get on the network to be notified of these burn bans. 

Mary Corso stated she is the Interim Director at Bates.  They have upgraded the position from Associate Director to a Dean’s position.  She thanked Andy McAfee for all of his work on the Advisory Board for helping them understand the programs weaknesses and strengths.  Mrs. Corso also reported that Andy is working on getting IFAP certificate (round robin type training.)
Legislative Committee Report: Chief Church reported that Gordon Walgren and Dan Packer were unable to be here today due to another meeting they are at.  They are working on potential changes to the Fire Authority legislation.  This is the short session and it will be difficult to get anything through.  There are some important things to push and at least get them in front of the legislators.  The short session starts the second Monday in January.  They have had several meetings around the state already.  Copies of the WSAFC Matrix and WSAFC Conference Chiefs Forum were distributed along with the ballot to spend the virtual dollar on.  The WSAFC Legislative priorities for 2006 are:  Improve funding options for fire departments, fireworks, user/carrier funded HazMat teams, impact fees for fire departments, volunteer retirement enhancements – age (career can retire at 53, it’s 65 for volunteers currently), volunteer retirement enhancements – non-combat, expanded scope EMS, elimination of “no-mans land”, funding for regional training centers, six-year lid lift (to allow fire districts to go before voters), exemption from sales tax on capital purchases, simplify ballot language requirements (each county is different based on what the prosecutor will allow on the ballot).  The following were added to the above list: eliminate 60% super majority for excess levies (if they can take it away with 50% voter approval, why can’t we get it back with 50% voter approval.  Attorney Quinn stated this will first have to have voters amend the constitution), eliminate 60% for EMS levies.  Discussion followed.  Fire authority upgrades “cleaning it up”, health insurance, LEOFF I costs at local level.  It was suggested that impact fees term be changed to level of service fees so it is not so aggressive sounding.  Discussion followed.


Eric Holdeman reported on the number of people who were sent into the Hurricane 
Region for relief efforts. 

Good of the Order
Chief Mauldin inquired on change for an all hazard plan as opposed to terrorism. Chief Church stated that a vote should be made and a letter should be drafted prior to next months meeting that addresses this issue. 

Walt maudlin stated that the IAFC re the shotgun email to all dept looking for 2000.

Wayne reported the Executive included in the budget two (2) positions for the Pierce County Fire Marshals Office.

Dic Gribbon stated that he regularly attends the PCFCA meetings and would be more than willing to attend the KCFCA meetings.  Tim Lemon extended an invitation for him to attend their meetings as well.

Attorney Joe Quinn stated he would like to echo Dic Gribbon, he doesn’t attend all of the PCFCA meetings, however, he does attend regularly and wouldn’t mind attending the KCFCA meetings occasionally.

Chuck King reminded everyone of the Fallen Firefighters Memorial on October 2nd at 10:00 a.m. at the Capital Rotunda.

Chief Dean reported that there will be a Marine Terrorism drill in Seattle at seven a.m. on Sunday and Monday.

Tim Lenk reported on the new Command Unit, which was purchased off the UWASI grant last year was received and it out back for those interested in touring and checking it out.

Chief Witt acknowledged Valley Communications for adopting a dispatch center in Louisiana and establishing a direct link with in order to assist in the relief efforts. 
Chief Church reported on the death of the son of Redmond Fire’s Administrative Assistant who was killed in Iraq and expressed his condolences on behalf of KCFCA. 
Chief John Fallstrom reported on the fire defense committee that reviewed that there were 10 mobilizations and that 9 of them were fires. One was a motorcycle rally in Rosalia, a small town south of Spokane that was expecting an influx of 20,000 people. Thanks to all who were valuable resources.

President Merle Frank stated the fair coffee mugs, hats and tickets are compliments of the Western Washington Fair.

Chief Church reported vote results are the top 5 are all funding related: funding, 6 year lid lift, impact fees and exempt sales tax.  He thanked everyone for their time today.

President Tim Lemon asked everyone to sign in if they haven’t done so yet.

Adjournment
With there being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be on Thursday, October 6, 2005 at Gig Harbor Station 5-0 beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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